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Ipswich Philatelic Society Newsletter #11
Bob Harvey’s funeral took place on 27th August, the society was well represented. Tony Blumfield and Andy Soutar have written the following tribute to Bob:
ROBERT GRAYHAM HARVEY

On Monday 4th August Bob Harvey passed away in St. Elizabeth’s Hospice. Bob was a very popular member of the Ipswich Philatelic society and one of the hardest working doing the job of treasurer, packet secretary and fairs organiser along with many other things for the benefit of all the members.
Bob was born in Ipswich on 4th November 1949. He attended Tower Ramparts School and on leaving school trained as an electrician. He started work for BT as a technician and progressed to be a project manager. He took early retirement when BT started outsourcing the engineering side of his work. He then worked for Cornells on trouble shooting, travelling back and forth to the USA. He then joined the Ipswich Borough Council until he retired for good, he was adamant that he was not going to sit and wait for God so he then became involved with St. Elizabeth’s Hospice as a trustee and also joined the Ipswich Philatelic Society.
He met Eileen in 1969 and they were married in 1971, they had two daughters. They travelled extensively and covered most of Europe and also visited India, Bob was very interested in the architecture and how the people lived and liked to chat to local people. Bob and Eileen would take regular trips to London where they visited museums, shows and the theatre. They also enjoyed having meals out in their favourite hotels and inns in Suffolk.
 Bob was a family man, he would help his two daughters with gardening, DIY repairs or anything else and often collected his two grand-sons from school. He was a very active man and loved his garden and up to recently had an allotment, he immensely enjoyed fly fishing, even sourcing feathers and tying his own type of flies. If you were lucky he would give out a fish or two. Another interest of Bob’s was local architecture and the history of Ipswich buildings. Cricket was also a passion of his, with one of his good friends they would go to test matches at Lords every year and have a meal in the pavilion.
Bob was a very keen but private collector, he liked to call others ‘philatelists’ but he was very knowledgeable himself, we visited local fairs together and in his very organised way he would add to his various collections. The car trip to and back from fairs was always lively with conversation discussing current affairs which Bob was always up to date with. 
If Bob had been running the world it would have been a much better place but now we will have to manage without him. His loss will leave a big gap in the hearts of all those who knew him, Tony and I both feel privileged to have been able to call him our friend. Our thoughts are with Eileen and all his family. R.I.P. Bob.
********
You will note I have dropped ‘Coronavirus Lockdown’ from the title of the newsletter this week. If I am to keep it going until we are able to meet again (your contributions permitting) I thought ‘newsletter’ alone would suffice. I can’t work out where we are from day to day in respect of what constraints we are currently under but it certainly isn’t a ‘lockdown’ any more and anyway, who needs reminding about Coronavirus?

In member’s news this week sadly I have to report the passing of two other society members Terry McCall and Martyn Cole. Both Terry and Martyn were regular attendees at meetings accompanied by their wives Stella and Trisha to whom our thoughts and condolences go out.
Terry and Stella had an incredibly exciting, varied and adventurous working life, taking them literally all over the world, the detailed memories of which Stella has lovingly related in a book. South Africa, Hong Kong, Indonesia, Mauritania, Sudan, Bangladesh, Ethiopia, Libya and Pakistan sounds like a very mixed collection of world stamps but it is also the amazing list of the places where Terry worked as an engineer and which contributed to their moving house no less than thirty-five times. A much valued member of long standing having joined the society in 2003, Terry was an enthusiastic contributor to the exchange packet who will be greatly missed.
Martyn Cole was a close friend of our President Ken Burr who writes as follows:-
‘Martyn was born in the stationmaster’s house at Westerfield and attended Westerfield School. A talented musician he played in the first public performance of Benjamin Britten’s’ Noye’s Fludde’ at the Aldeburgh Festival in 1958 aged just 13. He attended Queen Mary College London, graduating with a degree in physics in 1966. From there he went on to a career in science-based industries and, while working near Keele, Martyn was invited to join the university orchestra where he met Trisha. The couple married on 6 August 1970.
Martyn’s next move was to Bristol working for British Aerospace where he stayed until his retirement at the early age of 54. During his career Martyn travelled all over the world, specialising in the naval side of BAe’s business. In his final years at BAe, Martyn played a major part in the successful Sea Wolf surface to air missile project for the protection of British warships which played a vital role in the Falklands War.
Martyn had long wanted to buy a house in France and on retirement he and Trisha made the move and spent 13 happy years there. He began giving his organ recitals while in France and accompanied a choir that Trisha went on to conduct. While in France Martyn was diagnosed with spinal stenosis and Parkinson’s disease.  He underwent extensive surgery for the stenosis and returned to the UK in 2013 continuing to enjoy as normal a life as possible regularly attending concerts including the 2019 Proms at the Royal Albert Hall. He and Trisha went on seven cruises including a musical Baltic cruise to St Petersburg and were active supporters of events in Woolpit where they lived.
Martyn enjoyed philately as it was something he could do in a wheel chair. His collecting was quite wide ranging and included early GB issues. He enjoyed learning about stamp varieties and printings. He was a quiet, unassuming very sociable man who enjoyed the society meetings he attended. Martyn died very suddenly just ten days after he and Trisha celebrated their Golden Wedding Anniversary.
As I suspected the two ‘food and drink’ cancellations submitted by Ray Deeks made an impression on Liz Elbourne who sent a short note as follows:-
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‘Two very nice cancellations in the last issue and yes, my mouth did water. I show now two from my collection of food stamps, both from Australia. Scone is a small town about 160 miles north of Sydney and Bakery Hill, an inner city area of Ballerat.

                                                                        I am always on the look out for more so
                                                                        if you are ever in a village with a name

                                                                        like ‘strawberries and cream’ or even

                                                                        ’coffee and walnut cake’, please don’t

                                                                        call me, just send me a postcard from the                                                                                          

                                                                        local Post Office as soon as possible.’
                                                                        Thank you for sending this in Liz and in
                                                                        the unlikely event that I find myself in a

                                                                        spot called ‘cheeseburger with onions’ I

                                                                        will send a card as soon as I have eaten.
********

Now I come to an apology, not bad considering it took until issue #9 before I made a major mistake. I am forced to eat humble pie and to throw myself on the mercy of Chris Coe, collector of the high value key plates of Bermuda who I called Chris Roe. Old age Chris, I’m sorry. That’s my excuse and I’m sticking to it but as a Colchester United supporter you should be used to infuriating mistakes and incompetence.

********

This week’s main article is a superb contribution from Andy Soutar who tells us all about the business of the world famous Ipswich philatelic dealer Whitfield King & Co about which I had heard much, but, as an immigrant from ‘up north’, knew very little.

Whitfield King & Co

From 1887 to the early 1960’s Whitfield King & Co was a major stamp dealing business trading from Lacey Street in Ipswich. Charles William (later Whitfield) King was born in Ipswich in 1855 becoming interested in stamps while at school. 
He left school at 14 and worked in the Custom House at Ipswich Docks as a junior clerk where he saw a large variety of stamps on incoming mail. He started part-time
trading in stamps from his family home. The business grew and moved to premises on the outskirts of Ipswich when he was trading as Whitfield King & Co.
In 1887 he built his home, Morpeth House, at 99 Lacey Street with offices on the opposite side of the street at 102. An extension to the office building was added in 1937 creating a very large building devoted solely to the sale of stamps.
Specialising in stamps rather than postal history, advertisements in local papers, stamp publications and catalogues soon turned the company into worldwide business. From 1870 price lists were printed and in 1899 a catalogue ‘Postage Stamps of the World’ was published. Reprinted in subsequent years it was split into two parts British Empire and Foreign in 1948. The last edition appeared in 1952. 
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Charles Whitfield King in 1879                     Lacey Street office extension 1937
Alongside the first catalogue an album was produced with spaces for all the listed stamps which developed into a range of loose-leaf albums as the number of issues increased. Collectors could also subscribe to a monthly ‘Philatelic Bulletin’ that was available into the 1950’s. 
The company had built up a worldwide clientele, letters sent to customers can be found with printed advertising on the envelopes and sometimes with a company label in red, green or blue used as a seal on the envelope back flap. High profile customers included King Edward VII, King George V and President Roosevelt.
Charles died in 1930 and his son Charles Whitfield King took over the running of the company, expanding the business by adding the office extension in 1937. The business continued to prosper with about 50 employees in 1938. Charles junior sadly died in 1944. His son James, who was in the RAF, was shot down in 1941 and became a PoW in Germany. On his return in 1945 he took over the running of the business but the company’s fortunes faded and it ceased trading in the early 1960s.
Morpeth House still stands in Lacey Street with the 1937 part of the offices opposite. A room in the Victorian villa is famous for being papered with reprints of various postage stamps. A good friend of mine lived in Lacey Street and as a child, he remembers going into the offices where he was given some stamps for free. I went with him some years ago to the house, we knocked at the door and the present owner very kindly asked us in and revealed that some stamps still remain stuck on the wall!
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A collection can be made of Whitfield King
related items. I have a few covers sent to 
Lacey Street from overseas. Illustrated is a 
scarce early 1881 Grenada postcard, the 
sender is offering Grenada stamps from an

itemised list in exchange for some books
Many thanks Andy for this detailed insight 

into Ipswich’s famous philatelic family and
their business.
                         ********
That’s all for this issue, please send in your contributions and ideas for next time.
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